

# TOWARD STRATEGIC ECONOMIC COOPERATION BETWEEN INDIA AND JAPAN

DARSHANA M. BARUAH | DECEMBER 1, 2016

Under the leadership of Prime Ministers Narendra Modi and Shinzo Abe, India and Japan are increasingly using infrastructure and connectivity projects, particularly in regions bordering India, to further converge their interests. While such economic cooperation between New Delhi and Tokyo is not new, the clarity of strategic purpose driving it is. The two countries are pursuing greater cooperation to further their own regional interests and strengthen their collective capacity to counterbalance China's ambitions and its own connectivity initiatives in Asia and beyond.

#### A DEEPENING ECONOMIC PARTNERSHIP

Japan has a long and impressive history of foreign development assistance, and India has been a major South Asian recipient for decades. Beginning with technical cooperation programs in 1954, Japan's Official Development Assistance (ODA) emerged as a crucial source for infrastructure funding for emerging economies. India and Japan began their economic relationship soon after they established diplomatic ties in the early 1950s. Japan extended a yen-denominated loan, the first of its kind, to India in 1958 under the leadership of then prime minister Nobusuke Kishi, the grandfather of Shinzo Abe.<sup>2</sup> The loan was extended shortly after then Indian prime minister Jawaharlal Nehru hosted Kishi in 1957, as both looked to establish bilateral relationships and engage with the international community.<sup>3</sup> From its first ODA loan in 1958 to investing in the construction of the Delhi Metro, which began around the turn of the century, Japan has emerged as a trusted partner for infrastructure development in India.4 Given its size, India has historically

received the lion's share of Japanese ODA in South Asia—New Delhi has been the largest recipient of Japanese ODA in South Asia since 2003.<sup>5</sup> In 2014, for instance, India received 57 percent of Japan's South Asia ODA budget.<sup>6</sup>

Over time, Japan has integrated ODA more deeply into its broader foreign policy agenda. Japan's ODA budget expanded from \$100 million in 1960 to \$4.3 billion in 1984, making the country the second-largest aid donor in the world by the mid-1980s. Japan's ODA budget in 2015 stood at approximately \$10 billion. Until 2003, Japan's ODA lacked a clear strategic rationale. That year, Japan revised its ODA charter for the first time in a decade, explicitly linking its aid and security policy in an effort to "maintain and strengthen international peace and stability;" this charter is an official guiding document that lays out the key principles and goals of Japan's aid policy. In 2015, Abe's cabinet replaced the ODA charter with the Development Cooperation Charter,

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

highlighting the strategic dimension of Japan's ODA. In moving from development assistance to development cooperation, Japan is seen as a development partner in the region. The India-Japan relationship is a good example of this shift.

At least in part, India and Japan's deepening economic partnership has been prompted by a recognition of China's efforts to enhance its influence by funding development projects in its neighborhood. China plans to build a corridor of infrastructure projects across both land and sea routes connecting Southeast Asia to Europe, popularly known as the Belt and Road Initiative (B&R). 10 The project is divided into two parts: a continental road (the Belt) and a sea route known as the Maritime Silk Road. As China extends its influence and reach throughout Asia, Japan and India naturally are seeking to do the same. The recent upturn in economic engagement between India and Japan is founded on the twin pillars of development assistance and infrastructure development to enhance domestic and regional connectivity. Both countries are employing economic instruments for purposes that include advancing their respective strategic interests as well as strengthening their bilateral relationship and fulfilling other national objectives.

There are several security-related reasons for New Delhi to pursue closer cooperation with Tokyo in response to Beijing. For India, both the continental and maritime routes of China's B&R initiative are of strategic concern. The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor, a flagship B&R project, runs through Pakistan-occupied Kashmir, a disputed territory between India and Pakistan. On the maritime front as well, New Delhi has been wary of the growing number of Chinese infrastructure projects in its neighborhood especially in the Maldives, Mauritius, and Sri Lanka.<sup>11</sup> To be sure, governments in the region are hardly passive actors in this space. Chinese, Indian, and Japanese investments are stimulating significant internal debate in these countries. Meanwhile, China's development of the Gwadar Port in Pakistan and an increase in Chinese submarine dockings in the Karachi Port in Pakistan are irritants in the Indo-China relationship.

Underlining the fine balance between infrastructure development and its accompanied strategic aims, India's Foreign Secretary S. Jaishankar remarked in a March 2015 speech: "The interactive dynamic between strategic interests and connectivity initiatives—a universal proposition—is on particular display in our continent. . . . We cannot be impervious to the reality that others may see connectivity as an exercise in hard-wiring that influences choices." In all these cases, the underlying concern is that Chinese economic influence will give way to larger strategic gains for Beijing in India's immediate neighborhood.

India also has important economic interests to consider. New Delhi has to craft a balanced policy on Chinese-led initiatives given India's large and growing appetite for infrastructure investment. For example, India was one of the first nations to sign on to the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, of which China is a majority stakeholder, with an authorized capital of \$100 billion earmarked for development finance. Despite this, India is yet to respond to China's invitation to join the B&R given its suspicions regarding the project.

At the same time, the Modi administration has made infrastructure development a key priority, with a stated commitment to revitalize India's moribund rural, power, and transportation sectors and to enhance domestic connectivity.<sup>15</sup> India signed an agreement with Japan in December 2015 to build a high-speed rail in the Mumbai-Ahmedabad corridor using Japanese technology, financing, and technical assistance. Japan pledged a loan of \$12 billion for the Mumbai-Ahmedabad high-speed rail (with a total cost of approximately \$15 billion) at highly favorable terms for India. During the same visit, Abe committed \$12 billion to Modi's Make in India initiative, which aims to transform India into a global design, manufacturing, and export hub. Japan is a particularly attractive source of investment for India because of its technological expertise, long experience in implementing development projects, and commitment to timely delivery. The first phase of the Delhi Metro, for instance, was completed two years and nine months ahead of schedule.<sup>16</sup>

Additionally, India's and Japan's strategic interests converge in this area. By cooperating with India to develop connectivity projects in South and Southeast Asia, Japan has an opportunity to accomplish its objective of countering Chinese economic and strategic expansion in the region. Japan's use of official development assistance as a tool of economic statecraft seems to be directed toward reinforcing its dominance as an aid donor while counterbalancing China's expansion. China's increasing military and political assertiveness in Japan's immediate security environment is a key driver of this change. This convergence in strategic interests has provided a strong foundation for Modi and Abe to carry their countries' bilateral relationship to new heights.

## TOWARD GREATER ECONOMIC ENGAGEMENT

Consequently, to balance China's influence in the region, both India and Japan have launched their own infrastructure development projects. The central features of this pushback are Japan's Partnership for Quality Infrastructure (PQI) and collaborations in northeast India and on the Andaman and Nicobar Islands located off the Indian coast.

The PQI is an initiative for advancing Japan's expertise in infrastructure development especially against the backdrop of an increasing competition to build economic corridors. The initiative was launched by Abe in May 2015.<sup>17</sup> The Japanese government and the Asian Development Bank have committed \$110 billion of infrastructure funding over the next five years. 18 B&R, on the other hand, has multiple sources of funding that may total around \$1 trillion, including the Silk Road Fund and potentially the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank.<sup>19</sup> While the PQI cannot directly compete with the scale and scope of the B&R, its comparative advantage lies in highlighting Japan's extensive experience and expertise in building infrastructure. When announcing the project, Abe emphasized that "in order to make innovations extend to every corner of Asia, we no longer want a 'cheap, but shoddy' approach"—a statement widely read as a critique of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank.<sup>20</sup>

Underlining the convergence of interests in the India-Japan relationship, a joint statement released in 2015 by the two countries read: "Seeking the synergy between India's 'Act East' policy and Japan's 'Partnership for Quality Infrastructure,' the two Prime Ministers decided to develop and strengthen reliable, sustainable and resilient infrastructures that augment connectivity within India and between India and other countries in the region."21

Keeping its strategic interests in mind, India is seeking investment in its historically underdeveloped northeast region, particularly in key highways connecting India to Bangladesh and Myanmar that are crucial for boosting India's road links to these countries and beyond. Following Modi's visit to Japan in September 2014, both leaders affirmed their commitment to infrastructure and connectivity projects with a special emphasis on the development of India's northeast region and increased connectivity between India and Southeast Asia.<sup>22</sup>

Likewise, many of Japan's upcoming infrastructure projects in India are focused on developing and connecting northeast India with Southeast Asia. The Japan International Cooperation Agency, the official body that coordinates ODA, is currently conducting feasibility studies on a series of joint projects with its Indian counterparts. India has requested Japanese support to build approximately 1,200 kilometers of roads in the hilly terrains of six northeastern Indian states.<sup>23</sup> Among the projects selected, two highways have priority status: the Aizawl-Tuipang road on National Highway 54 in Mizoram and the Tura-Dalu road on National Highway 51 in Meghalaya.<sup>24</sup> Japan has pledged an ODA loan of more than 96 billion yen (about \$845 million) for both highways at minimal interest rates.<sup>25</sup>

Beyond infrastructure development in northeast India, Japan has also invested in improving energy infrastructure on the Andaman and Nicobar Islands.<sup>26</sup> The islands provide the Indian Navy with significant access to the Malacca Strait, a key and strategic commercial route. Popularly referred to as India's unsinkable aircraft carrier, these islands allow New Delhi to expand its maritime influence in the region.

This is particularly important as India has watched China's presence in the Indian Ocean grow with some concern, especially the recent docking of Chinese submarines in Colombo and Karachi. <sup>27</sup> Given their distance from the mainland and environmental concerns, the Andaman and Nicobar Islands have remained underdeveloped. As strategic competition in the Indian Ocean increases, however, it is likely that calls for building infrastructure on the islands will only grow louder.

India and Japan are also keen to extend their economic strategic partnership to areas beyond South Asia. Modi's November 2016 visit to Japan underlined the need for improved connectivity between Asia and Africa for a stable Indo-Pacific region. Apart from collaborations in South Asia, both leaders mentioned Afghanistan and Iran as likely sites of future cooperation, specifically citing infrastructure development for the Chabahar Port in Iran as an example. Joint collaboration in developing this port is a key endeavor given Chinese investments in developing the Gwadar Port in neighboring Pakistan. An increasing Chinese presence in the Indian Ocean is of particular concern to New Delhi. Abe also talked about "the confluence of two seas" (the Pacific and the Indian Oceans) during his speech to the Indian Parliament in 2007.<sup>28</sup>

Looking further abroad, Abe and Modi also "underscored the importance of India-Japan dialogue to promote cooperation and collaboration in Africa . . . [and] promote the development of industrial corridors and industrial network in Asia and Africa."<sup>29</sup> Both nations are discussing funding mechanisms and development projects for a Pacific-Indian Ocean corridor, with a particular emphasis on investments in African nations.<sup>30</sup> While the specifics of the corridor are still under consideration, this network could also be a strategic counter to China's maritime B&R route connecting Southeast Asia to Europe through Middle Eastern and East African countries. By expanding their bilateral relationship

to include joint infrastructure development across Asia and Africa, Abe and Modi are looking to leverage Japan's economic and India's strategic outreach beyond South Asia and in the broader Indo-Pacific Ocean region.

## THE ROAD AHEAD

Going forward, India and Japan should develop a long-term strategy to identify specific geographical areas for further engagement. One additional area in which the two countries can work together could be Bangladesh's Matarbari Island, where Japan is investing in the Bay of Bengal Industrial Growth Belt.31 Further, New Delhi and Tokyo could also initiate a dialogue with Sri Lanka on facilitating governmentto-government assistance for critical maritime infrastructure like the Trincomalee Port. India could also provide investment to complement Japanese funding for a highway running between India, Myanmar, and Thailand that is now extending to Vietnam. 32 Yet another focus could be boosting infrastructure in the Andaman and Nicobar Islands, such as better port facilities and enhanced connectivity both on the islands as well as between the islands and the mainland. These improvements could eventually facilitate better military infrastructure on the strategically located islands.

Such planning and cooperation opens opportunities for both India and Japan to advance their national and regional interests. In doing so, Abe is formulating a more proactive role for Japan in maintaining global peace and security.<sup>33</sup> Meanwhile, under the Modi administration, India is seeking to realize its great power ambitions and increase its influence in its neighborhood and beyond. Greater coordination and a detailed policy blueprint could help the two countries build a strong foundation for a defining partnership that realizes the full potential of Japan's economic diplomacy and India's regional aspirations.

## **NOTES**

- "Rebuttal Statement Against the Editorial of Japan Times 'Aid That Could Foment Conflict' (February 20, 2015)," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, March 8, 2015, http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/ oda/page\_000139.html.
- "History of Official Development Assistance," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 1994, http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/oda/ summary/1994/1.html.
- Archis Mohan, "Prime Minister Shinzo Abe's Visit: Pinnacle of India-Japan Relations," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, January 22, 2014, http://mea.gov.in/in-focus-article. htm?22762/Prime+Minister+Shinzo+Abes+visit+pinnacle+of+Indi aJapan+relations.
- "Delhi Metro Lauded JICA's Long-Term Commitment and Partnership," Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), May 3, 2013, https://www.jica.go.jp/india/english/office/ topics/130503.html. Also see "Funding," Delhi Metro Rail Corporation Ltd., accessed November 30, 2016, http://www. delhimetrorail.com/funding.aspx.
- "Outline of Japan's ODA to India," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, April 2005, http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/india/ pmv0504/oda\_i.pdf.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "Specific Initiatives of Japan's Development Cooperation," in White Paper on Development Cooperation 2015: Japan's International Cooperation (Tokyo: Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2016), part 3, chap. 2: 134-37; Japan International Cooperation Agency, "South Asia: Cooperation for Long-Term Growth in Asia While Reflecting the Region's Diversity," in JICA Annual Report 2015 (Tokyo: JICA, 2015), 39-43.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, Diplomatic Bluebook, 1985 Edition (Tokyo: Foreign Press Center, 1985). Also see Purnendra Jain, "Japanese Foreign Aid: What's in It for Japan?" East Asia Forum, July 21, 2016, http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2016/07/21/ japanese-foreign-aid-whats-in-it-for-japan/.
- "Japan's Official Development Assistance Charter," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, Economic Cooperation Bureau, August 29, 2003, http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/oda/reform/revision0308.
- "Cabinet Decision on the Development Cooperation Charter," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, February 10, 2015, http:// www.mofa.go.jp/files/000067701.pdf.
- "Vision and Actions on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st-Century Maritime Silk Road," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, March 28, 2015, http://www. fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1249618.shtml.
- 11. Hugo Cox, "New Sri Lankan Government Hobbled by Old Chinese Debts?," Financial Times, January 29, 2015, http://blogs. ft.com/beyond-brics/2015/01/29/new-sri-lankan-governmenthobbled-by-old-chinese-debts/.

- 12. Subrahmanyam Jaishankar, "Speech by Foreign Secretary at Raisina Dialogue in New Delhi (March 2, 2015)," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, March 2, 2016, http://mea.gov. in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/26433/Speech\_by\_Foreign\_ Secretary\_at\_Raisina\_Dialogue\_in\_New\_Delhi\_March\_2\_2015.
- 13. PTI, "Fifty Nations, Including India, Sign Agreement on China-Led AIIB," Economic Times, June 30, 2015, http:// economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/business/ fifty-nations-including-india-sign-agreement-on-china-led-aiib/ articleshow/47862160.cms.
- 14. PTI, "China Should Detail Maritime Silk Road Projects to Get India's Support: Chinese Think Tank," Economic Times, July 17, 2015, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/chinashould-detail-maritime-silk-road-projects-to-get-indias-supportchinese-think-tank/articleshow/48110690.cms.
- 15. Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Japan's \$12 Billion 'Make in India' Fund to Push Investments," Economic Times, December 14, 2015, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/finance/ japans-12-billion-make-in-india-fund-to-push-investments/ articleshow/50154789.cms.
- 16. "Delhi Metro Lauded JICA's Long-Term Commitment and Partnership," JICA. Also see, "Funding," Delhi Metro Rail Corporation LTD.
- 17. Shinzo Abe, "The Future of Asia: Be Innovative," (speech presented at the Banquet of the 21st International Conference on the Future of Asia, Tokyo, May 21, 2015), http://japan.kantei.go.jp/97\_abe/ statement/201505/0521foaspeech.html.
- 18. "Announcement of Partnership for Quality Infrastructure: Investment for Asia's Future," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, May 21, 2015, http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/oda/ page18\_000076.html.
- 19. Vikram Mansharamani, "China Is Spending Nearly \$1 Trillion to Rebuild the Silk Road," PBS NewsHour, March 02, 2016, http:// www.pbs.org/newshour/making-sense/china-is-spending-nearly-1trillion-to-rebuild-the-silk-road/.
- "Abe Focuses on 'Quality' Investment for Asia," Nikkei Asia Review, May 22, 2015, http://asia.nikkei.com/Politics-Economy/ International-Relations/Abe-focuses-on-quality-investment-for-Asia.
- 21. "Joint Statement on India and Japan Vision 2025: Special Strategic and Global Partnership Working Together for Peace and Prosperity of the Indo-Pacific Region and the World (December 12, 2015)," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, December 12, 2015, http://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/26176/ Joint\_Statement\_on\_India\_and\_Japan\_Vision\_2025\_Special\_ Strategic\_and\_Global\_Partnership\_Working\_Together\_for\_Peace\_ and\_Prosperity\_of\_the\_IndoPacific\_R.

- 22. "Tokyo Declaration for India—Japan Special Strategic and Global Partnership," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, September 01, 2014, http://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents. htm?dtl/23965/Tokyo+Declaration+for+India++Japan+Special+Strategic+and+Global+Partnership.
- 23. JICA, JICA Annual Report 2015.
- 24. JICA and Nippon Koei Co., Ltd., Preparatory Study for North East Connectivity Improvement Project in India—Widening and Improvement of NH54 (Aizawl-Tuipang): Environmental Impact Assessment Report (New Delhi: Government of India, 2015).
- 25. "Highway Projects in North Eastern Region," Press Information Bureau, Government of India, Ministry of Road Transport & Highways, March 3, 2016, http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=137251.
- 26. Ellen Barry, "India Collaborates with Japan on Andamans Project," *Hindu*, March 13, 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/todays-paper/ tp-national/india-collaborates-with-japan-on-andamans-project/ article8347298.ece.
- 27. C. Raja Mohan, "The Great Game Folio: Chinese Submarines," *Indian Express*, June 30, 2015, http://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/the-great-game-folio-chinese-submarines/. See also Jayadeva Ranade, "What Is a Chinese Nuclear Sub Doing in Karachi," *Rediff News*, May 23, 2016, http://www.rediff.com/news/column/what-is-a-chinese-nuclear-sub-doing-in-karachi/20160523.htm.
- 28. Shinzo Abe, "Confluence of the Two Seas," (speech presented to Parliament of the Republic of India, New Delhi, August 22, 2007), http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/pmv0708/speech-2.html.

- 29. "India-Japan Joint Statement During the Visit of Prime Minister to Japan," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 11, 2016, http://mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents. htm?dtl/27599/IndiaJapan\_Joint\_Statement\_during\_the\_visit\_of\_Prime\_Minister\_to\_Japan.
- Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "India, Japan Plan to Develop 'Pacific, Indian Ocean' Corridor," *Economic Times*, November 06, 2016, http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/ infrastructure/india-japan-plan-to-develop-pacific-indian-oceancorridor/articleshow/55279897.cms.
- 31. Akihiko Tanaka, "Big-B Toward Growth Beyond Borders," (speech presented at the University of Dhaka, Bangladesh, June 16, 2014), http://www.jica.go.jp/english/about/president/speech/140616\_02. html.
- 32. FE Bureau, "MEA Directed to Monitor Trilateral Highway Project," *Financial Express*, September 09, 2016, http://www.financialexpress.com/economy/mea-directed-to-monitor-trilateral-highway-project/371637/.
- 33. Justin McCurry, "Japan Could Change Pacifist Constitution After Shinzo Abe Victory," *Guardian*, July 11, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jul/11/japan-could-change-pacifist-constitution-after-shinzo-abe-victory; and Jeffrey W. Hornung, "Constitutional Revision in Japan," *Foreign Affairs*, July 26, 2016, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/japan/2016-07-26/constitutional-revision-japan. Also read "Rebuttal Statement Against the Editorial of *Japan Times* 'Aid That Could Foment Conflict' (February 20, 2015)," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan.

#### **CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL PEACE**

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers in Russia, China, Europe, the Middle East, India, and the United States. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance the cause of peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

 $@\ 2016\ Carnegie\ Endowment\ for\ International\ Peace.\ All\ rights\ reserved.$ 

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.